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(CONTINUED)

1 - TITLE SEQUENCE

 

OPENING BLACK

 

Inky blackness, reminiscent of outer space. We hear fumbling, 
scratchy sounds. The sound of rubber snapping.

 

‘Fishbowl’ Title appears, then disappears

 

We hear the ‘click’ of a switch and a white circle in a part 
of the screen reveals a closed eye.

 

A rubber gloved hand enters and stretches the eyelids up.

 

It reveals a veined blank eye with a large pupil that hasn’t 
responded to the light.

 

We close onto the eyeball as it becomes...

 

2 FANTASY SCAPE

 

The barren landscape/moonscape surface of a world, horizon 
slanting across the screen.

 

We zoom in to a, to a ribbon of road.

 

The moon rises on the horizon in this starkly surreal scape 
as a motorcycle motors down the road. There is a background 
sound of the engine, overwhelmed by the sound of the rushing 
wind.

 

The motorbike riders fill the frame. There are two people on 
one motorbike, an old man on the front FRED, wearing a diving 
mask and snorkel. 

Riding pillion behind him is ETHEL, and older woman and 
Fred’s life time partner, a shower cap on her head, rubber 
gloves on her hands but no goggles on her face.

 

As they ride. The wind forms tears in Ethel's eyes. We cannot 
discern Fred’s face behind the snorkel and mask. Ethel’s face 
is clear, the tears in her eyes begin to stream copiously. 
Closing on Ethel’s face, she looks steadily at the camera as 
her face begins to ripple, like in a disturbed reflection in 
water.

 

THE NEXT SCENES ARE CONTINUOUS, FLOWING ONE INTO THE OTHER

 

The rippled face is broken by a diving body. Fred.

 

We follow Fred’s slightly blurry, obscured diving form from 
above briefly, until he emerges upwards. The back of his head 
fills the screen.

 

A Longer shot, Fred moves up with water, head to crotch level 
on Ethel, as she falls back in surprise,arms outspread.

 



2.
CONTINUED:

(CONTINUED)

The shot transforms into a double bed from above. Fred is 
going down on Ethel. She lies wrapped in a sheet in naked 
ecstasy on the bed. 

Close in on Ethel's face, ecstatic.

 

3 HOSPITAL

 

Her beaming face collapses into a collapsing breathing bag, 
in hospital.

 

Follow the tube (animated bulge?) from the bag as it runs to 
a mask. We move out and see it is Fred, comatose in a 
hospital bed.

 

Various tubes are running out of his body.

 

Fred’s breathing dominates the sound-scape.

 

We move back in on Fred’s face.

 

Frame his face as suddenly a grill loudly slams in front of 
his face. His eyes open.

 

We are in a fishbowl. Fred is in a divers helmet, bubbles 
rising from his breather.

 

He is walking around, happy and in his element.

 

There are beautiful fish swimming around him.

 

He touches an anemone that curls back.

 

A crab waves at him from under a rock.

 

Seaweed waves lazily.

 

Fred cavorts with a fish in the jerky manner normal in a 
diving suit - marionette-like.

 

He stops and turns away from us and looks out of the 
fishbowl.

 

4 KITCHEN

 

Outside the fishbowl, it becomes clearer what he is looking 
at. We can see the blurry bulging distorted image of Ethel 
sitting at the kitchen table. 

The image becomes a refocus and straightens out, Fred in the 
foreground blurry and over his shoulder Ethel, clear, hunched 
over a large brochure. Fish swim past and bubbles rise as 
FRED watches her. Behind Ethel is a window showing a barren 
landscape, similar to the opening motorcycle scene. Ethel has 
a frilly shower cap covering most of her head.

 



3.
CONTINUED:

From behind we see Fred bang on the glass, but to no avail.

 

CUT TO:

 

Fred’s face, a little frantic in the helmet, shouting but 
only bubbles come out.

 

SUDDENLY

 

Extremely loud Whale sounds fill the air

 

He turns quickly and we see a huge whale eye right next to 
him. 

 

We move out to see it is the cover of a CD case leaning 
against a CD player.

 

5. HOSPITAL

 

A counter is running on the front of a CD player. We are back 
in Hospital

 

A finger moves back from the play button.

 

We follow the finger as it travels down to become a hand 
holding Fred’s hand, noticeable for the taped tubes running 
out of it.

 

The fingers intertwine, then the hands twist together and 
become rope.

 

The rope becomes a noose, held in an old hand.

 

6. KITCHEN

 

We zoom out quickly to the same scene as before. Ethel at the 
table now holding the noose, Fred in the Fishbowl in the 
foreground, tapping on the glass again, trying to get her 
attention. 

He climbs hand over hand up the glass, spider-like.

 

He gets to the top and is stopped by a net. A dead bloated 
fish is stuck in it.

 

He struggles with the fish which falls apart and the ropey 
net

 

They entangle and he becomes the guts of the fish himself

 

The guts become two legs, two feet.

 

We are back in the hospital

 



4.

7 HOSPITAL

 

The feet are Fred’s, poking out of the sheets. Underneath 
them is a pan full of water. Water is being poured over the 
feet. Rubber gloved hands let go of his feet

 

We cut back to Ethel, holding a towel to her chest, her hands 
still in rubber gloves. Her head still has the shower cap on 
it.

 

Behind her the hospital becomes her kitchen. On the wall are 
pictures of sea creatures. The towel becomes a crumpled 
brochure with 'The dive of a lifetime' splashed across it.

 

We close in on her face.

 

A tear is in her eye. She begins to shake. 

We move out and we are back at the hospital

 

She is shaking still.

 

CUT TO:

 

Shot from behind. She is trying to wake him.

 

CUT TO:

 

FRED'S POV IN A DIVING SUIT EDGE OF FISHBOWL

 

He is pulling on her rubber gloved arms, trying to pull her 
in. She resists. 

 

After a struggle her gloves slip off as she falls back Off 
Screen. Fred is left holding her now limp and empty gloves.

 

CUT TO:

 

HOSPITAL

 

Fred opens his eye. He has finally awoken from his coma. His 
eyes turn to see

 

Ethel's face looking down at him. Nothing covering her head 
at his bedside. Her hair flows free.

 

Fred offers his hand.

 

OVER ETHELS SHOULDER

 

They entertwine and become an interwoven tangle

 

MOVE IN

 

The tangle becomes one tube, leading back into the fishbowl 
pump

 



5.

FISHBOWL POV

 

This time we see his face outside, her flowing hair (drop 
focus) in the foreground showing she is inside the bowl.

 

Drop focus to him looking in, she shrinks in size as an arm 
descends with a catching net and lifts her out.

 

She then is dropped into a fish-food container.

 

The lid goes on as a hand lifts it up and tips it over the 
fishbowl.

 

From above we see pieces of her sprinkle onto the water.

 

A leg enters screen as he shrinks down in size and enters the 
tank

 

He gathers the floating pieces into his arms.

 

She becomes whole. Her hair flowing in the water.

 

They hold hands together swimming naked amongst the 
underwater life.

 

Their hands part.

 

POV shots of the wondrous sea-life.

 

Long shot of him swimming around.

 

Moving away shot of Ethel, waving.

 

He swims symphonically to the surface and breaks the surface. 

 

Shot moves out as he begins to swim towards the distant shore 
and disappears.

 

A hand enters the screen tipping up an urn marked FRED

 

His ashes sprinkle into the ocean. Move out slowly to reveal 
her forlorn yet accomplished figure silhouetted against the 
grainy sea. Hair now free and blowing in the wind.


